Alberta H. Nield, b. about 1916 NJ 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, ED #1 (January 1920), Dwelling #185, Family #199

Nightengale, Powlis (Powles)

b. about 1840

d. about June 1891

m.

Mena -?-

b. about 1843

d. about Oct-Dec 1900 Minnesota

They lived on or near East Allendale Avenue very near the Saddle River border.

The Landscape in July 1888 reported that "Powlis Nachtigal, and his sons, have begun building a new residence to take the place of the cosey log-cabin in the woods, which has long been an object of interest on the road between Allendale and Saddle River. They are showing themselves worthy sons of those who rescued Holland from the sea by doing all the work on it themselves."

The Ramsey Journal, 14 Dec 1900, reporting on her death said, "After living here many years, she was persuaded by her sister to go on to Minnesota to live and left about October 1st. Her death occurred soon after arriving there."

About Oct 1905 F. H. Storms bought the Powles Nightengale property from J.J. Pulis.

children of Powles Nightengale & Mena

- Adrian Nightengale, b. about 1865.
- [Liness?] Nightengale (male), b. about 1868.
- Emma Nightengale, b. about 1874.
- Lindy Nightengale (or Lucy?), b. about 1879. P.A.W. Files

Nimmo, George P.

son of Robert Nimmo & Susan

b. March 1882 Brooklyn, NY

d. 21 May 1927

buried Valleau Cemetery, Ridgewood, NJ

m. about 1905

Bessie T. -?-

b. about 1883 NY

At the time of the 1905 State Census he was single, a RR clerk, living with his parents. At the time of the 1910 and 1920 Federal Censuses, they lived with his parents on Franklin Turnpike, Allendale. He was listed as a housepainter in the 1900 Federal Census; a government clerk in the 1920 census.

She later lived at 13 Cottage Place, Allendale.

George P. Nimmo was a house painter and decorator, and for several years worked in the office of the transportation superintendent of the Erie and New York Central railroads. In 1915 he was appointed as an employee of the New Jersey Senate by Senator William B. Mackay. He served one year as bill clerk, two years as journal clerk, and was private secretary to Senator William B. Mackay when the Bergen Senator was president of the Senate and Acting Governor. George Nimmo was a member of the Allendale Fire Department.

George P. Nimmo was sheriff of Bergen County at

the time of his death in May 1927.

1905 New Jersey State Census, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale (June 1905), Dwelling #177, Family #185, 1910 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, dwelling #148, family #160; Allendale Fire Department 60th Anniversary Souvenir Booklet, 1970; 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, ED #1 (January 1920), Purelling #115 Formity #121. Dwelling #115, Family #121

Nimmo, Robert L.

b. July 1854 NY

d. July 1929

m. about 1879

Susan N. (Hughes? Hazen?)

b. about 1854 (or 18521)

d. 2 April 1944 Hackensack, NJ

They were living in Allendale by 1895. In the early 1900s they lived in a house on the west side of Franklin Turnpike about opposite today's Allendale Nursery. In June 1905 they were living in a house they rented. They later lived further north on Franklin Turnpike at 509 Franklin Turnpike (Reading House) until sometime after 1940. Susan Nimmo lived at 13 Cottage Place at the time of her death. She died while visiting in Hackensack with her daughter, Mrs. Dorothy Trinks.

He was a clerk for a coffee exchange. In June 1905 he was listed as an auctioneer. He was Allendale's first Borough Clerk in 1894.

Living with them at the time of the 1900 Federal Census were boarders Margaret J. Smith, b. Dec 1867 NY, a housekeeper, and William P. Smith, b. Sep 1889 NY (probably her son); and a black servant, Eliza Fuller, b. May 1855, widow, b. NC.

Living with them at the time of the 1910 and 1920 Federal Census were son George P. Nimmo and his wife, Bessie T.

children of Robert L. Nimmo & Susan N.

- Robert L. Nimmo, Jr., b. Feb 1880 NY; d. 8 Jan 1915 NY. In 1894 his leg was amputated after being crushed by a passenger train as he jumped from the train in Allendale. In 1900 he was single, a clerk, living with his parents. For 10 years he was an instructor at the Fanwood School for Mutes.
- George P. Nimmo, b. March 1882 NY; m. about 1905 **Bessie T. -?-**. In 1900 he was single, a housepainter, living with his parents.
- Frederick M. Nimmo (Mortimer?), b. Nov 1883 NY. He was a deaf mute. He may have died, a drowning, in June 1901 (The Hackensack Republican, 13 June 1901, reporting on this inci dent, gave the victim's name as "Frank Nimmo.")
- Frank M. C. Nimmo, b. Nov 1889 NY; d. Jan 1979;

m. Mary Emma -?-. He was a deaf mute. He was well-known as a baseball player. He lived in Newark in May 1927 and in Fort Lee, NJ in February 1975. They moved to Fort Lauderdale, FL in 1975. She lived in Pompano Beach, FL in 1980.

Susan Dorothy Nimmo (or Dorothy Susanna), b. Mar 1892 NY; m. 11 Oct 1916 Allendale, Edward J. Trinks of Richmond Hill, L.I. They were both deaf mutes. They lived in Ridgewood, NJ in May 1927. They had children: Robert E. Trinks, and Bess Nimmo Trinks, both b. in the Nimmo house on Franklin Turnpike, Allendale.

(1) 1900 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, dwelling #94, family #100; 1895 New Jersey State Census, Orvil Township, Borough of Allendale, dwelling #28, family #28; 1905 New Jersey State Census, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale (June 1905), Dwelling #177, Family #185; 1910 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, dwelling #148, family #160; P.A.W. Files; 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, ED #1 (January 1920), Dwelling #115,

Family #121

Oblenis, Andrew J.

b. abt. 1828

m. (1)

Caroline Hennion

dau. of Martin Hennion & Sarah Van Buskirk

b. abt. 1834

d. before Dec 1877

m. (2) before 1880

Ellen -?-

Andrew Oblenis was a mason. He lived in Ramsey in 1877 according to Martin Hennion's will, which gives Ramsey as residence of grandchildren. He may actually have lived in Allendale, however. He (or his son) is probably the Jack O'Blenis mentioned in the Bergen Index of 12 Dec 1877 as having put up an addition to his dwelling, the former old time toll-gate house on the Turnpike in Allendale. He was then keeping a small variety store there.

He and his first wife, Caroline, were listed living with their family in Hohokus Township in the 1865 Census.

He and his family, with second wife Ellen and her son Frank, are listed in the 1880 Federal Census between Corines Quackenbush and Charles A. Binder. "Andrew O'Blenis" is listed in the 1880 Federal Census as a mason.

children of Andrew J. Oblenis &

(1) Caroline Hennion:

- Sarah M. Oblenis, b. abt. 1851.
- Angeline Oblenis, b. abt. 1855; m. -?- Garrison (they divorced). She lived in NYC about 1877.
- John Oblenis, b. abt. 1859; m. (prob.) Louisa M. Quackenbush, dau. of Abraham A. Quackenbush & Catherine Lozier. He lived in Ramsey or Allendale about 1877. They were living in Kingston, NY in June 1921, when they visited in Allendale with their niece, Mrs. Willard Alling.

- George Oblenis, b. abt. 1862. He lived in Ramsey about 1877.
- Maxwell Oblenis, b. abt. 1865. He lived in Ramsey about 1877.
- **Henry Oblenis** (Harry), b. abt. 1868. He lived in Ramsey about 1877.

P.A.W. Files; 1865 New Jersey State Census, Bergen County, Hohokus Township, individuals #332 thru 337

Oblenis, Garret

b. about 1798 NY

d. prob. 1874

m. 20 Mar 1845 Saddle River Lutheran Church

Aaltje Christopher (Ellen)

dau. of Joseph Christopher & Euphemia (Eva) Swinn b. 24 May 1806

d. before Dec 1877

He was listed (alone) in the 1870 Federal Census, Hohokus Township, possibly living in Allendale and keeping a beer shop; Aaltje (Ellen) is not listed with him in this census

P.A.W. Files; 1870 Federal Census, Bergen County, New Jersey, Hohokus Township, Dwelling #99, Family #107

O'Brien, Dennis

b. June 1859 Ireland

m. about 1885

Catherine A. (Kate)

b. Feb 1860 NY

He was a coachman for O.H.P. Archer by Feb 1889.

"Dennis Obrine" was listed in the 1885 New Jersey State Census, living in Hohokus Township. Living with him was Cathern Obrine.

At the time of the 1900 Federal Census they were living in one of the cottages Archer built for his employees on Cottage Place (and from which that street took its name). He immigrated in 1874.

O.H.P. Archer left him a legacy in his will. children of Dennis OBrien & Catherine A.

- Mary O'Brien, b. July 1890 NJ.
- Margaret O'Brien, b. April 1892 NY.
- Kate O'Brien, b. Mar 1897 NY.

1885 New Jersey State Census, Bergen County, Hohokus Township, dwelling #75, family #90; 1900 Federal Census, Bergen County, New Jersey, Borough of Allendale, Dwelling #68, Family #74

Ocejo, William

b. about 1886 Cuba

m.

-?- Pownall

dau. of Eugene O. Pownall &

d. before January 1920

In January 1920 William Ocejo, widower, and his daughter, Colette, were living with his father-in-law, Eugene O. Pownall on Hillside Avenue.

In January 1920 he was a cabinet maker in a factory. He immigrated in 1898 and was naturalized in 1903.

children of William Ocejo & -?- Pownall:

• Colette Ocejo, b. about 1916 NY. She graduated

from the Allendale School 14 June 1928. P.A.W. Files; 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, ED #1 (January 1920), Dwelling #275, Family #294

O'Connor, Paul D.

m. 3 Aug 1934 Greenwich, CT

Anne M. Christopher

(divorcee of Burritt K. Lawlin)

dau. of Richard J. Christopher & Jennie Duvall

They lived at 15 Walnut Place, in a house built for them in 1936. In 1947 a stable for a horse was constructed on the property. In 1994 she lives in Pleasanton, CA.

He attended Muhlenburg College and graduated from Niagara University. He earned his Masters in education from New York University in 1941. He taught and coached football at Rider College in Trenton and at Ramsey High School. He was principal of the Allendale School from 1941 until his retirement in 1960. He helped organize the Allendale Ambulance Corps and was a member and captain of the Corps for 12 years.

She had a daughter by her first marriage: Jane Lawlin, m. John Strangfeld. Anne M. Christopher O'Connor was principal of the Hamilton School in Glen Rock. She m. (3) -?- Lussow.

children of Paul D. OConnor & Anne Christopher:

Paul David OConnor, Jr., b. about 1936-1937; m. June 1959 Church of the Redeemer, Ramsey, Nancy Ann Hopper. He graduated from the Allendale School in 1950 and from the U.S. Naval Academy in June 1959. In 1994 he lives in CA.

P.A.W. Files; "Nancy Ann Hopper Wed" in *The Ramsey Journal* 11 June 1959

O'Flynn, Charles J.

b. about 1898 NYC

d. April 1964 Columbia Presby. Medical Center, NYC m.

Honoria T. -?-

They moved to Allendale about 1959. They lived at 200 Hillside Avenue.

He attended Manhattan College and Fordham University and received a degree in law.

He became an early member of ASCAP (American Society of Composers, Authors, and Publishers) for writing songs and for publishing songs through his own firm Charles O'Flynn Publications, in New York City. He wrote more than 500 popular songs, including "Smile Darn Ya, Smile," "Anniversary Song," "Swinging in a Hammock," "When you Waltz with the One You Love," "Jungle Drums," "The Farmer Took Another Load Away," and "Gone, Gone, Gone." *children of Charles J. O'Flynn & Honoria T.*

Carol O'Flynn

P.A.W. Files; Charles J. O'Flynn obituary in The Ramsey Journal, 30 Apr 1964

Oldis, Benjamin (Oldes)

son of (prob.) Benjamin Oldis & Aaltje Schars b. 1710

d. 11 Nov. 1791

bur. Paramus Chyd.

m.

Neeltje (Nellie)

This family was living in or near Allendale by 1762 (and may have been at this location as early as 1742), probably near the property of John Fell and the later "Celery Farm" acreage.

It was probably this Benjamin Oldis who was listed in the 1778 Franklin Township Rateables (just after James Provost and just before Garrit Oldis) with 150 acres, 2 horses, 8 horned cattle, 4 hogs. He is listed in the Jan-Feb 1779 Franklin Township Rateables with 150 acres and 14 horses and cattle. "Benjamin Oldest" is listed in the 1780 Franklin Township Rateables with 50 acres improved land, 50 acres unimproved land, 2 horses, 6 horned cattle, and 3 hogs.

children of Benjamin Oldis & Neeltje -?-:

- **Hendrick Oldis**, bp. 25 Feb. 1741 Paramus Reformed Church.
- Hannes Oldis, bp. 6 Feb. 1743 Paramus.
- Maria Oldis, bp. 25 Aug. 1751 Paramus.
- Gerrit Oldis, bp. 28 July 1754 Paramus; m. (1)
 Rebecca Hoogland; m. (2) Elizabeth Van
 Horn, widow of Anthony Van Blarcom & Peter
 A. Hopper.
- Sara Oldis, bp. 9 May 1756 Paramus.
 Paramus Baptisms; "New Jersey Rateables, 1778-1780, Franklin Township" in Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey, Jan. 1966, p. 27

Olmstead, George H. (Almstead)

b. June 1851 PA

d. June 1912 Paterson General Hospital m.

Mary E.

d. Sep 1945, aged 84 Ridgewood Hospital

He lived in Allendale, near Saddle River (probably on or near East Allendale Avenue?) by 1893.

In June 1905 he was a farm laborer, living with the Lodowick MacKeeby family on or near Franklin Turnpike and Allendale Avenue.

He died as a result of injuries sustained when his horse bolted when a "pin dropped out of the wiffletree and frightened the horse" at the railroad crossing on Ilsley's Lane [Chestnut Street, Allendale].

Mrs. Olmstead was on the Oct 1913 list of members and friends of the Episcopal Church of the Epiphany, Allendale.

P.Å.W. Files, 1905 New Jersey State Census, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, (June 1905) Dwelling #102, Family #108

O'Neill, Charles Henry

son of Charles O'Neill & Margaret Carrigan

b. 15 Sep 1829 Paterson, NJ

m

Margaret Agnew

dau. of Patrick Agnew & Jane Fielton

They lived at 168 West Crescent Avenue, Allendale. This was their summer home. They called their Allendale home "Solid Comfort."

He was Mayor of Jersey City for a number of terms. He owned a lumber and coal yard in Jersey City, on the corner of Hudson and Grand Streets, near the Cunard Dock.

children of Charles Henry O'Neill & Margaret Agnew:

- Mamie O'Neill, m. 1887 St. Luke's R.C. Church, Ho-Ho-Kus, NJ, George Mulgrove of New York.
- Angie O'Neill
- Grace O'Neill, m. -?- Kell. She lived in Englewood in June 1897.
- Louis O'Neill
- Frank O'Neill

P.A.W. Files

Osborn, Thomas H.

b. about 1859 NH

m.

Mary E.

b. about 1882 NJ

d. Jan 1920, aged 38

buried Valleau Cemetery, Ridgewood, NJ

In January 1920 they lived on Park Avenue, Allendale.

In 1920 he was a laborer in a lumberyard.

children of Thomas Osborn & Mary

• Susan L. Osborn, b. about 1910 NJ P.A.W. Files; 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, ED #1 (January 1920), Dwelling #33, Family #35

Osborne, William Bodine

son of William Henry Osborne & Harriet L.

b. about 1887-1888 NJ

d. Sep 1954 Bergen Pines Hosp. (29 Oct 1957 according to deed)

buried Airmount Cemetery, Airmount, NY

m. about 1907

Anna Bush

b. about 1887 NJ

d. 2 June 1962

They lived on Allendale Avenue in a rented house at the time of the 1910 Federal Census. The owners, and other family living in the house, were Martin H. and Charity M Blauvelt.

In 1920 they lived on Myrtle Avenue, in a house they owned. They lived at 173 Myrtle Avenue, Allendale.

He was a magazine printer.

children of William B. Osborne & Anna Bush:

• Harold W. Osborne ("Dutch"), b. about 1911 NJ; m. about 1935 Edna T. Dixon ("Ted"). They lived on West Orchard Street in August 1938. They lived at 20 Brookside Avenue in 1944, in a house rented from John H. Ackerman. They later lived on West Allendale Avenue, Allendale. Harold Osborne graduated from the Allendale School 17 June 1926. He was Chief of the Allendale Fire Department 1957-1958. They had children: Patricia Osborne, Harold Osborne, and Joann Osborne.

• Robert John Osborne, m. 3 Aug 1942 Merriam Steese (Miriam), dau. of John Steese. Her parents lived in CT at the time of her marruiage, but they had formerly lived in Allendale. She was a graduate of Ramsey High School. He graduated from the Allendale School 19 June 1935. He was Chief of the Allendale Fire Department 1959-1960. They had children: William Osborne and Robert Osborne.

1910 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, dwelling #112, family #122; 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, ED #1 (January 1920), Dwelling #11, Family #11; P.A.W. Files; Allendale Fire Department 75th Anniversary booklet, 1985; item in *The Ramsey Journal*, 13 Dec 1934; Allendale Fire Department 60th Anniversary Souvenir Booklet, 1970

Ostrander, Russell W.

b. about 1833 MO

m. 5 or 6 Jan 1870 New Prospect (Waldwick)

Emma Louisa Steele

dau. of Moses Steele & Elizabeth Arnot

b. about 1845 NJ

Russell Ostrander is listed in the 1870 Federal Census (between Isaac Shannon and Henry Mallinson) as a farmer.

An Elizabeth S. Ostrander prob. d. about 1869; possibly Russell's first wife? Or mother? P.A.W. Files

Overton, John W.

b. Feb 1878 VA

m.

Mabel

b. April 1882 PA

In June 1905 they lived in a house they rented on or near Franklin Turnpike and Cottage Place.

He was a bookkeeper.

1905 New Jersey State Census, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, (June 1905) Dwelling #78, Family #83

Oxley, Joseph H.

d. 8 April 1907

m.

Louisa R.

J.H. Oxley owned considerable land in the vicinity of Hillside Avenue before 1900.

In 1895 they were probably living with the family of John B. Van Dien in the Village of Ridgewood.

A Joseph H. Oxley was living in the Village of Ridgewood at the time of the 1895 State Census.

Living with him were Edward A. Oxley, Ruby L. Oxley, and Lillian V. Oxley. Listed immediately before them was the family of John B. Van Dien, listing various Van Diens and Stewarts as well as another Joseph H. Oxley and Louisa R. Oxley.

children of Joseph H. Oxley & Louisa R.

• Ruby L. Oxley, m. -?- Gitterman

• Edward A. Oxley
P.A.W. Files; 1895 New Jersey State Census, Bergen County, Township of Ridgewood, Village of Ridgewood, dwelling #118, family 125 and dwelling

Palmer, Peter W.

m.

Jackalee A.

They lived at 77 Hillside Avenue from about October 1961 until about 1967. Peter W. Palmer was an actor, probably best know for his title role in both the Broadway musical and the film version of "Lil Abner."

They were divorced, and she m. (2) Philip W. Morrow.

Parenti, Frank Andrew Jr.

son of Frank A. Parenti & Lucille Luce b. about 1925 Brooklyn, NY

m.

Shirley B. Hover

dau. of Stanley Hover &

b. about 1928

They live at 12 West Maple Avenue, Allendale.

He graduated from Wood-Ridge High School. He was in the Navy during World War II and received a Purple Heart. He joined Allendale's Police force as a part-time marshal in 1947 and became Allendale's Police Chief in May 1967. He retired in 1990 after 43 years of service with the Allendale police.

She graduated from the Allendale School 18 June

children of Frank A. Parenti, Jr. & Shirley B. Hover:

• Roger Parenti

Jill Parenti

P.A.W. Files; "Farewell Chief" in The Town Journal, 8 March 1990

Parigot, Charles L.

b. Oct 1845 Bahia Brazil

d. Aug 1917 Allendale

m. about 1868

Sophia C. -?-

b. Oct 1849 Brazil

d. Dec 1918 Allendale

buried Cypress Hills, Brooklyn, NY

They came to Allendale from Yonkers, NY about February 1884 buying property on Park Avenue, next to what is now Memorial Park, from Stephen Van Blarcom. By August 1900 they had leased their Park Avenue house to Dr. Parkhurst, and planned to build

a house at 132 East Allendale Avenue, next to the Switzer house. They were living in their East Allendale Avenue house at the time of the 1905 State Census and the 1910 Federal Census.

He was on Allendale's first Borough Council in 1894. He was a charter inactive member of the Allendale Fire Association in 1910. He was elected a Trustee of the Orvil Co-operative Building and Loan Association in April 1889.

He was listed in the 1900 Federal Census as a clerk; in the 1905 State Census as an assistant manager. He was associated with the Apollonaris Company. His father was b. Belgium; his mother b. Brazil; he immigrated to the U.S. in 1861.

Her father and mother were b. Brazil; she immigrated to the U.S. in 1873.

children of Charles L. Parigot & Sophia C.

• George W. Parigot, b. Feb 1871 Brazil; d. Dec 1930 Allendale. He immigrated in 1873. He is list ed as single, a clerk, living with his parents at the time of the 1900 and 1910 Federal Censuses. He lived in the home at 132 East Allendale Avenue built for his parents about 1900. About 1918 he moved to an apartment in the nearby Switzer house. At the time of his death, from a self-inflicted bullet wound, he was living in an apartment in the home of Miss Carrie Switzer, on East Allendale Avenue. He had beeen despondent over heavy losses in the stock market and business losses. He never married.

He was a director and vice-president of the Orvil Co-operative Building and Loan Association (later the Allendale Building aing and Loan and a member of the Allendale Library Board. He was a member of the Allendale Board of Health in 1916. He had been active in the Allendale Fire Department and had been an Allendale Borough Councilman. He was a member of the Allendale Players. He was a real estate broker in Allendale

from April 1894 and later a stock broker. 1900 Federal Census, Bergen County, New Jersey, Borough of Allendale, Dwelling #135, Family #143; 1910 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, Dwelling #183, Family #205; 1905 State Census, Bergen County, New Jersey, Borough of Allendale, Dwelling #91, Family #97; 1905 New Jersey, State Census, Orgil Township, Borough of Allendale, Dwelling #91, Family #97; 1895 New Jersey State Census, Orvil Township, Borough of Allendale, dwelling #13, family #13; Charles L. Parigot obituary in The Ramsey Journal, 23 Aug 1917; George W. Parigot obituary, in The Ramsey Journal, 1 Jan 1931; Allendale Fire Department 60th Anniversary Souvenir Booklet, 1970

Parkhurst, Gabriel H. (Dr.)

b. Mar 1836 NY

d. Jan 1921

buried family plot, Sloatsburg, NY

Mary Ward Sloat

dau. of Jacob Sloat & Sarah Biglow Hollenbeck

b. 8 Dec 1833

d. 4 Nov 1900

buried Sloatsburg, NY

They came to Allendale about July 1900 and rented the Parigot house on Park Avenue. In June 1905 they were living on or near West Allendale Avenue in a house he rented. They later lived at 50 West Maple Avenue in a house built for them about 1903. They called their West Maple Avenue home "The Knoll."

He was a medical doctor, a family physician. children of Gabriel H. Parkhurst & Mary Ward Sloat:

- Mary Sloat Parkhurst, b. Sept 1862 NY: d. 26 May 1927 Riverside, CA. In June 1905 she was a dressmaker. She was a member of the Allendale Christmas Tree Association in 1917, secretary of the Allendale Library Committee in 1917, and a member of the Allendale Dramatic Club.
- Martha C. Parkhurst, b. Oct 1869 Elmira, NY. In June 1905 she was a music teacher. She was at one time private secretary to an official of the Tennessee Coal, Iron and Railroad Company. She was bookkeeper and Commissary of the second largest cattle ranch in the state of Nevada. For five years she was instructor, statistician and office manager of the Poultry Division at the California Agricultural Experiment Station at Davis, CA. She served on the Allendale Borough Council 1922-1925. She was president of the Allendale Community Club and dramatic director of the Allendale Players. She ran unsuccessfully for Mayor of Allendale in 1924, the first female candidate for Mayor.

1905 New Jersey State Census, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale (June 1905), Dwelling #156, Family #153; 1910 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, dwelling #84, family #89; Zabriskie, George Olin, The Zabriskie Family, Vol. I, p. 169; 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, ED #1 (January 1920), Dwelling #238, Family, #255 Family #255

Parsons, Austin W.

b. about 1852 NY

Rosa Matilda Smith

dau. of Garret A. Smith & Eliza Jane Lake b. 5 (or 4) May 1869

He was probably the "Mr. Parsons" who lived on Crescent Avenue until March 1916 when he rented the Barnes' house on First Street. They were living on First Street in a house they owned in January 1920. She still lived on First Street in 1931. She later lived on Hillside Avenue, and by April 1954 lived at Paterson, NJ.

In January 1920 he was a gardener, working out. P.A.W. Files; 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, ED #1 (January 1920), Dwelling #181, Family #195

Patton, Arthur DeZouche

son of Samuel Patton & Cecelia deZouche b. 27 July 1872 Pittsburgh, PA m. 9 Sep 1903 Ho-Ho-Kus

Lucy Williams Hawes

b. about 1873 NJ

He spent his boyhood in Newark and lived in Allendale as a young man. He was a member of the Naval Reserve, serving in the Spanish-American War. During World War I as a resident of Ridgewood he was active in the Home Guard and in the Liberty Bond drives. He was well known in the printing and publishing field, and for 40 years was associated with the Rudder Publishing Co. in NYC. The Rudder was a yachting periodical. He retired about 1954. In Allendale, he served on the Village Improvement Association in Dec 1892.

children of Arthur DeZouche Patton & Lucy Williams Hawes:

- Cecelia Patton, m. Alvah E. Reed.
- Richard H. Patton, b. about 1904 NY.
- Edith C. Patton, b. about 1909 NJ. P.A.W. Files; Arthur DeZouche Patton obituary from an unidentified newspaper, pencil dated 8 Oct 1961; 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Village of Ridgewood (January 1920), Dwelling #126, Family 135 (Patton, living at 39 Washington Place, Ridgewood)

Patton, Florence DeZouche

dau, of Samuel Patton & Cecelia de Zouche

Florence DeZouche Patton ran a boarding and day school beginning about 1885. The School, called The Lenox Seminary, was apparently conducted first in the Powell house (1885) and later in the Switzer house (1889). She had moved her school to Ridgewood by 1893. P.A.W. Files

Patton, Samuel

Cecelia deZouche

children of Samuel Patton & Cecelia deZouche:

- Cecelia Louise Patton, b. about 1870 NJ; m. about Dec 1893 Francis S. Merrill.
- Arthur DeZouche Patton, b. 27 July 1872 Pittsburgh, PA; m. 9 Sep 1903 Ho-Ho-Kus, NJ, Lucy Williams Hawes.
- Florence DeZouche Patton. P.A.W. Files

Pauli, Samuel (Poli; Polley)

b. March 1842 Switzerland

m. (poss)

Mary

b. April 1861 NY

In June 1905 Samuel Polley and Mary Polley were living in the same dwelling with the John Schilling family on Hillside Avenue.

In June 1905 he was a gardener.

The Ramsey Journal, on 9 March 1916 reported: "If you were seventy-five years old, would you celebrate your 75th birthday by a hard day's work cutting ice? Well, that's what Sam Pauli of Crescent Avenue did on Wednesday."

1905 New Jersey State Census, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, (June 1905) Dwelling #39, Family #43

Payton, Lucien B.

b. Nov 1874 VA

m.

Althea E.

b. July 1883 NY

In June 1905 they were living on or near West Crescent Avenue in a house they rented.

He was a bookkeeper.

Living with them in June 1905 was James H. Ackerman, married (but no wife listed with him), b. May 1861 NY, a carman.

children of Lucien B. Payton & Althea E.

• Russell Payton, b. Aug 1903 NJ

• John B. Payton, b. Jan 1905 NJ

1905 New Jersey State Census, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, (June 1905) Dwelling #22, Family #24

Peardon, Roswell Cameron (Ross Peardon)

m.

Rose Marie

They lived on Brookside Avenue, Allendale. Rose Peardon owned the house at 404 Brookside Avenue from 1943 until 17 June 1947 when it was sold to Florence and Ferdinand Grofsick.

He was director of the choir of the First Reformed Church of Ridgewood in September 1930. He directed the Christmas pageant held at the Allendale School by the Holiday Observers in 1930. He was a Lieutenant Commander in 1942.

children of Roswell C. Peardon & Rose Marie

 Patricia Peardon, m. 21 April 1942 NYC, Murray Kalischer, Jr., an author who wrote under the name Peter Kalischer. She began making radio appearances while a student at Oakley Hall in Allendale and was the original Judy Graves in the Broadway play "Junior Miss." In July 1954 she was appearing in "Heaven Can Wait" at the Orgunquit Playhouse in Maine.

P.A.W. Files; 1940 Allendale Borough Tax Appraisal

Peinecke, Oscar E.

m.

Grace Van Houten

dau. of Stephen T. Van Houten &

Georgianna Schneider

b. Dec 1895 NJ

They lived in Ridgewood and at 583 Franklin Turnpike, Allendale (by July 1926 until 1948).

She graduated from the Allendale School 24 June 1909. P.A.W. Files

Perrine, Sarah E.

Sarah E. Perrine was received into the Archer Memorial Methodist Church by certificate 1 April 1894 from Seventh Street M.W. Church, NYC. She was the sister-in-law of Peter D. Rapelje, and lived

with him in Allendale at the time of the 1900 Federal Census, when she was listed as a widow, having been born March 1832 NY.

Peterkin, Harry

m.

Hazel E. Burtis

dau. of Edward E. Burtis & Ida Mains

b. 1889

d. 1918

buried Valleau Cemetery, Ridgewood, NJ

They lived on Brookside Avenue, Allendale in 1916.

P.A.W. Files; Valleau Cemetery Headstones

Phair, Robert Atken

son of William W. Phair

b. about 1891 NY

m. (1)

Alice S. -?- (Sabens?)

b. about 1893 NY

d. 20 Dec 1960

m. (2) 23 June 1962

Margaret Austin

(widow of David M. Colburn, Sr.)

b. about 1892 Fitchburg, MA

d. 1 Dec 1974 Lake Wales Hosp., Lake Wales, FL

In January 1920 they lived in a house they owned on Franklin Turnpike. They lived at 754 Franklin Turnpike, Allendale in November 1940 (in the Corines Quackenbush House).

In January 1920 he was a chemist for a drug manufacturing company. He was scoutmaster of Allendale Boy Scout troop #59 1917-1919.

Margaret Austin Colburn Phair was a teacher in the Ridgewood School System, served on the Allendale Library Boards, and was deputy tax collector of Allendale.

Living with Robert A. Phair and Alice Phair and their children in January 1920 was his father, William W. Phair, a widower, age 57 (b. about 1862 NY). *children of Robert A. Phair & (1) Alice*

- Robert Sabens Phair, b. about 1917 NJ; m. 21
 Nov 1940 Ridgewood, Lorraine B. Stiff, dau. of
 Mrs. Bessie M. Stiff of Ridgewood. He graduated
 from the Allendale School 20 June 1929. He grad
 uated from Stevens Institute of Technology. He
 lived in Framington, Mich. in November 1974.
- William Edwin Phair, b. about Aug 1817 NY; m. Dec 1943 Holy Trinity Episcopal Church, Hillsdale, NJ, Marie-Anne Beck. He graduated from Rutgers in 1939. He graduated from the Allendale School 20 June 1930. He lived in Harvard, MA in November 1974.
- Daniel Phair, m. Naomi Harriet Lais, dau. of

William Lais. He graduated from the Allendale School 21 June 1933. She graduated from the Allendale School 16 June 1937. They lived at 762 Franklin Turnpike in May 1966. They retired to Islamorada, Florida. They had children: Sandra Carol Phair and Daniel Phair.

- **Dorothy T. Phair**, b. about 1924-1925; m. -?-**Freed**. She graduated from the Allendale School in 1938. She lived in Frederick, MD in 1974.
- Alice M. Phair, b. about 1928-1929; m. -?-Walkling. She graduated from the Allendale School in 1942. She lived in Wayne, PA in 1974. P.A.W. Files; item in *The Ramsey Journal* 21 Nov 1940; 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, ED #1 (January 1920), Dwelling #130, Family #137

Pickens, David

He and his family were living in the "Badeau house on Yeoman Place" (46 Maple Street) in April 1887. In March 1889 Pickens had rented the Ackerman house on West Crescent Avenue ("next to the O'Neill mansion"). They were living at 133 Franklin Turnpike (about 1890-1894?) when they moved to Scranton, PA about March 1894.

He was secretary of the Village Improvement Association in 1892, and was elected secretary of the Orvil Co-operative Building and Loan Association in March 1889.
P.A.W. Files

Pierce, John W.

b. about 1866 NJ

m.

Sarah M.

b. about 1872 NJ

In January 1920 they were living on First Street in a house they rented.

He was in January 1920 a crossing watchman for a steam railroad. Living with them in January 1920 was a boarder, Rance Storms, 43, a widower, b. NY, a street laborer.

children of John W. Pierce & Sarah M.

- Austin O. Pierce, b. about 1902 NJ.
- Lillian Pierce, b. about 1905 NJ. 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, ED #1 (January 1920), Dwelling #182, Family #196

Pinckney, Henry James (Harry)

m.

Neva -?-

They lived at 723 West Crescent Avenue, Allendale, at the southeast corner of its intersection with Park Avenue, in a house built possibly as early as 1800.

He was a general contractor. children of Henry Pinckney & Neva

 Thelma Pinckney, m. William Johnson, son of Mr. and Mrs. William Johnson of Kearny, NJ. Thelma Pinckney graduated from the Allendale School in 1933. P.A.W. Files

Pittis, Godfrey G. (Dr.)

son of Thomas Pittis & Henrietta

b. 5 July 1874 Plainfield, NJ

d. 15 April 1965

buried Greenwood Cemetery, Brooklyn, NY

m. April 1918 Cathedral of St. John the Divine, NYC Maude -?-

(widow or div. of -?- Grey)

d. 27 Sep 1954

They lived at 185 Myrtle Avenue, Allendale.

At the time of the 1900 Federal Census, he was single, and boarding with the family of Charles W. Stocker on or near West Allendale Avenue or Maple Street. In June 1905 he was single, head of the household, living in a house he owned prob. on or near West Allendale Avenue. At the time of the 1910 Federal Census, he was single, living as a boarder with the family of Jacob Irving, on West Crescent Avenue.

He was a medical doctor. He graduated from Dartmouth Medical School in 1896 and interned in the Willard State Hospital, Geneva, NY. He came to Allendale to establish his practice on 27 May 1898. He served in the Emergency Fleet in World War I and after his discharge he retired from medical practice and devoted himself to real estate. They owned a number of houses and stores in Allendale, held as rental income properties. He was a Mason for 56 years.

She was an Allendale Borough Councilwoman.

Living with him in June 1905 were Jacob J. Fox, b. May 1876 NJ, married, a painter; Sophia Fox, by July 1875 NJ, married; Clifford Fox, b. Oct 1901 NJ; and Everett Sayre, single, b. Nov 1884 NJ, a carpenter. P.A.W. Files; 1900 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, Dwelling #111, family #118; 1905 New Jersey State Census, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, (June 1905) Dwelling #101, Family #107; 1910 Federal Census, Bergen County, New Jersey, Borough of Allendale, Dwelling #59. family #62; obituary of Dr. Godfrey Pittis in *The Herald-News*, 15 Apr 1965

Plumhoff, John H. (John <u>F.</u> Plumhoff?)

b. about 1863-1865 Germany

d. May 1935 Allendale

buried Valleau Cemetery, Ridgewood, NJ

m.

Hilda -?-

b. about 1866 Germany

They lived at 106 Chestnut Street, Allendale in a house built about 1918. In January 1920 they were living on Hopper Avenue [Chestnut Street] in a house they owned.

He was a farm laborer.

He immigrated in 1886 and was naturalized in 1895. She immigrated in 1883 and was naturalized in 1913.

children of John H. Plumhoff & Hilda

- Hilda Plumhoff, m. -?- Bankey. She lived at Florida, NY in May 1935.
- Edith Plumhoff, m. -?- Kalb. They lived on Chestnut Street, Allendale in May 1935.
- John F. Plumhoff, b. about 1890 NY; m. (prob)
 Anna -?-. In January 1920 he was single, living with his parents, a brakeman for a steam rail road. He lived at 116 Chestnut Street, Allendale in May 1935. They probably had a son: John V. Plumhoff, who graduated from the Allendale School 14 June 1939.

P.A.W. Files; 1940 Allendale Borough Tax Appraisal; 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, ED #1 (January 1920), Dwelling #96, Family #102

Pollock, George W.

b. about 1869 NJ

m. about 1902

Elizabeth

b. about 1875 NJ

In 1910 they lived on or near Franklin Turnpike, Allendale.

In November 1908 they were living in the Cable cottage.

children of George W. Pollock & Elizabeth

• Alice Jane Pollock, b. about 1904 NJ 1910 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, dwelling #138, family #149; P.A.W. Files

Pollock, William W.

 b. 20 Aug 1855 Jersey City, NJ
 d. 26 Nov 1936 Hackensack Hosp., Hackensack, NJ
 buried Greenwood Cemetery, Brooklyn, NY
 m. 15 Jan 1885 St. Paul's Episcopal Church, Hoboken, NJ

Cora L. Tompkins

b. about 1856 NJ

They moved to Allendale about 1900. They lived on or near Franklin Turnpike, Allendale at the time of the 1910 Federal Census. In January 1920 they were living in a house they owned on Brookside Avenue. They lived on Brookside Avenue in Jan 1935, and on Park Avenue, Allendale in November 1936.

In 1910 she was the mother of 1 child, none then living. Living with them in 1910 was a nephew, Mark T. Besson, 43, widower.

He was the owner and founder of *The Jersey Observer*, a leading New Jersey newspaper. He served four years as Borough Clerk of Allendale and was also clerk of the Allendale Board of Health. He was editor of Allendale's *Argus* for four years. He was a secretary to former Governor Theodore F. Randolph of New Jersey, afterwards a U.S. Senator. He was also a secretary to General Fitz John Porter, a noted figure of the Civil War. For a long period he was a manager of the large coal company in New York City.

In January 1920 he was an accountant for a canvas goods company.

Living with them in January 1920 was a niece, Louise Tompkins, 29, single, b. NY. 1910 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, dwelling #159, family #172; 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, ED #1 (January 1920), Dwelling #252, Family #269

Porter, -?-

children of

- (poss) Mabel Porter. She lived on Elm Street, Allendale in March 1916.
- (poss) William Porter. He was in the 2nd or 3rd grade in the Allendale School in March 1916.
 P.A.W. Files

Post, Benjamin M.

m.

-?-

They lived on East Allendale Avenue.

In Jan 1934 Benjamin Post of 144 East Allendale Avenue, sold his 14-room residence and 5 acres of ground to Paul S. Ranck of New York City, who planned to use the house as a summer home. Mr. Post then purchased the estate of the late Henry Hopper, consisting of a fine old colonial residence and 7-1/2 acres suituated on Hopper Avenue, Waldwick.

children of Benjamin Post

- Benjamin M. Post, Jr., b. about 1912-1913; m. Mildred Ebersole. He graduated from the Allendale School 17 June 1926. She graduated from the Allendale School 16 June 1927. They lived on Forest Road, Allendale in May 1943 and at 50 Dale Avenue, Allendale in 1951. They had a daughter, Nancy Elizabeth Post, who m. James Booths. She graduated from the Allendale School 18 June 1957; they live at 50 Dale Ave., Allendale.
- Howard Post. He graduated from the Allendale School 21 June 1933.

Post, George W.

George W. Post was living in the house at 654 Brookside Avenue before 1919. The house may have been the one marked "Jacob Post" on an 1887 driving chart of the area.
P.A.W. Files

Post, James

m.

Maria Ackerman

James Post (aged 20-60) was listed in the 1885 New Jersey State Census, living in Hohokus Township (Allendale area; listed just before Ryerson Ackerson). Living with him were Maria Post (20-60), Mary E. Post (20-60), and Hannah Coleman (over 60).

Possibly it was this "Mrs. James Post" who rented a suite of rooms from Grocer Atkins at Allendale

(Cottage Place) in November 1888. children of James Post & Maria Ackerman

John Edward Post, b. 1859; d. 1937; m. (1) 16
 Nov 1882 Paramus, Carrie Van Emburgh, dau.
 of Abram Van Emburgh & Margaret Ann
 Terhune; m. (2) Mary Ann -?-. He lived in
 Allendale at the time of his first marriage.

1885 New Jersey State Census, Bergen County, Hohokus Township, dwelling #260, family #314; item in *The Hackensack Republican*, 29 Nov 1888; Zabriskie, George Olin, <u>The Zabriskie Family</u>, #8716



Marston Potter, September 1914.

Potter, George M.

b. about 1867 NY

m. about 1890

Harriet Marston

dau. of William Walker Marston

b. about 1868 NY

They bought 16 acres of the Storms farm, on the east side of West Crescent Avenue about 1908 and built their home at 775 West Crescent Avenue. Allendale. They summered at Allendale before moving here permanently. In 1908 they were staying at the Cable house.

In January 1920 he was the owner of an advertising company. He was a member of the Finance Committee of the Allendale Christmas Tree Association in 1917 and was elected vice-president of the Allendale Library Association on 22 April 1919. He was the chairman of the North Bergen Chapter of the Red Cross in 1917.

She was an inventor (of an improved clothes hanger). Her father, William Walker Marston, was the inventor of the repeating rifle and of machines that improved the cutting of marble in Europe. The family knew Buffalo Bill (William F. Cody) because of Mrs. Potter's father's invention of the repeating rifle. Buffalo Bill visited the family at Allendale, and photos and other souvenirs of this visit were kept in the "Cody Log Cabin," a log cabin the woods where Marston Potter and his friends camped out and held meetings.

Mrs. Potter also led the Girls' Patriotic League in 1918, holding meetings at her home.

child of George M. Potter & Harriet Marston:

 Marston Potter, b. about 1899 NY. He was a real estate agent by December 1928.

1910 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Franklin Township, dwelling #61, family #63; 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, ED #1 (January 1920), Dwelling #67, Family #73

Powell, Henry

son of (poss. ?John Powell & Claasje?)

b. about 1792

d. about 1871

m

Catherine Goetschius

dau. of (poss?) Peter Goetschius & Catherine Eckhart

b. about 1789

d. 26 Aug 1854

buried Union Cemetery, Waldwick, NJ

They lived on East Allendale Avenue, Allendale.

In September 1836 there was a trial between John G. Ackerman and Henry Powell about a line fence, decided in favor of John G. Ackerman. In 1856 Henry Powell shipped strawberries to New York City, with

John J. Storms of Park Ridge as commission agent.



Above, the Powell House on East Allendale Avenue, about 1905.

Below, the house in the early 1930s, shortly before it was razed.



(Storms shipped by railroad, using the station at Allendale).

They were listed in the 1850 Federal Census, Hohokus Township with son Peter, 30, a millwright, and his wife, Maria, 27, living with them. Also living with them was David Hicks, age 7. Living in the same dwelling house in 1850 were W. Z. (or G.) Wiggens, 29, Methodist Minister, and Caroline E. Wiggens, 24.

At the time of the 1860 Federal Census, listed living with Henry Powell, 68, farmer, were his son Peter, his wife Maria, and their children Kate and Elizabeth A. Also living with the family was Henry Hickman, 17, farmer.

In some early records this family's surname is written "Pow." (New Prospect baptismal records). children of Henry Powell & Catherine Goetschius:

- John Powell, b. 1817; bp. 27 June 1817 New Prospect; d. 1849.
- Peter Goetschius Powell, bp. 14 Feb 1820 New Prospect; d. 15 Nov 1892; m. 28 Apr 1852 New Prospect, Maria Ackerman.
- Maria Powell (Maryann), b. 27 March 1822 Allendale; bp. 2 June 1822 New Prospect; d. 10 July 1913 Ramsey; bur. Wyckoff; m. 13 Nov 1851 New Prospect, as his second wife, Garret G. Ackerman, son of Garret A. Ackerman & (1) Jannetje -?-. He had m. (1) Ann Coleman. Garret G. Ackerman & Maria Powell lived at Wyckoff.
- Henry Powell, b. 3 Feb 1830; d. 2 Oct 1835. Martha Ann Zabriskie Diary; 1830 Federal Census, Franklin Twp.; 1840 Federal Census, Franklin Twp.; 1850 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Hohokus Twp.;, dwelling #338, family #368; Charity Ackerman Diary; 1860 Federal Census, Hohokus Twp.; New Prospect Baptisms; 1870 Federal Census, Hohokus Twp.; Tobey, The Ackerman Family, vol. 2, p. 210

Powell, Peter Goetschius

son of Henry Powell & Catherine Goetschius b. abt. 1819-1820 bp. 13 Feb 1820 New Prospect d. 15 Nov 1892

m. 28 Apr 1852 New Prospect

Maria Ackerman

dau. of -?- Ackerman & Christianna

b. Nov 1830 NJ

d. Apr 1910

They lived on East Allendale Avenue, Allendale.

Maria and her daughter kept a boarding house in their East Allendale Avenue homestead. Maria was listed as a widow, head of the household in June 1905. Her daughter, Anna E. was living with her in June 1905, along with the following: George H. Wilson, b. Apr 1856 NJ, single, in insurance; Elizabeth Kendrew, b. Nov 1880 Ireland, single, a housekeeper; Benjamin Saslow, b. Jan 1887 Russia, single, a gardener; Fred M. Durner, b. Dec 1856 CT, single, a bookkeeper; Eugene H. Sharon, b. Sep 1868 VT, single, an accountant; and Edith P. Campbell, b. May 1876 NJ, widow, a teacher.

children of Peter G. Powell & Maria Ackerman:

- Catherine E. Powell, b. July 1853 NJ; m. Alfred W. Harris.
- Anna Elizabeth Powell, b. April 1857 NJ. She never married. By 1910 she was running a board ing house in the Powell homestead on East Allendale Avenue. Boarding with her in 1910 were George H. Wilson, 52, single, b. NJ, a life insurance adjuster; and Joseph LaBoyteaux, 42, b. NY, an assistant surpervisor in a steam shop. In January 1920 she was living alone on Powell Road in a house she owned.
- Edward Everett Powell, b. abt. 1863; d. Nov 1893. He was a member of the Village Improvement Association in Dec 1892 and was elected treasurer of the Orvil Building & Loan Association 28 Mar 1889 (he resigned 11 Sep 1893). He was in partnership in business with W. W. Packer of Saddle River until illness required him to retire.

P.A.W. Files; 1895 New Jersey State Census, Orvil Township, Borough of Allendale, dwelling #94, family #99; 1905 New Jersey State Census, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, (June 1905) Dwelling #93, Family #99; 1910 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, dwelling #182, family #203; Bergen County Marriages, p. 55; 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, ED #1 (January 1920), Dwelling #154, Family #161

Pownall, Eugene O.

b. 22 Sep 1859 NYC d. 19 Aug 1926 Allendale

buried Cypress Hills, Brooklyn, NY

m.

-?-

d. before January 1920

They moved to Allendale in 1916, renting the Appert house on East Allendale Avenue. In January 1920 he lived in a house he rented on Hillside Avenue. He later lived on East Allendale Avenue, Allendale.

He was a member of the New York City Fire Department for more than 21 years, rising to the rank of captain. He retired from active service 1 Aug 1910. They lived in Brooklyn and Jamaica, L.I. before coming to Allendale in 1916.

In Allendale he was a member of the Allendale Fire Department and on the Allendale police force.

His brother was William Pownall of Allendale.

In January 1920 living with him on Hillside Avenue were son Wright J. and daughter Virginia. Also living with him were his widowed son-in-law, William J. Ocejo, 33, b. Cuba, immigrated 1898, naturalized 1903, a cabinet maker in a factory; and granddaughter Colette A. Ocejo, b. about 1916 NY. children of Eugene O. Pownall &

- Daughter Pownall, d. before Jan 1920; m. William Ocejo. They had a daughter, Colette A. Ocejo, b. about 1916 NY.
- Wright J. Pownall, b. about 1898 NY. In January 1920, he was 21, single, living with his father, and

was a clerk in a commission house.

• Virginia R. Pownall, b. about 1905 NY: m. 30 Oct 1926 St. Luke's R.C. Rectory, Ho-Ho-Kus, NJ, C. William Arvidson of Ridgefield Park. She graduated from the Allendale School 17 June 1920. She was a telephone operator at the Saddle River telephone exchange for four years before her marriage.

Eugene O. Pownall obituary in *The Ramsey Journal*, 26 Aug 1926; P.A.W. Files; 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, ED #1 (January 1920), Dwelling #275, Family #294

Pownall, William Metler, Jr.

son of William Metler Pownall

b. 27 Sep 1851 NYC

d. 20 May 1925 Allendale

Mary Elizabeth

b. about 1852 Brooklyn, NY

d. 15 Oct 1936

buried Cypress Hills Cemetery, Brooklyn, NY

They moved to Allendale about 1906 (or 1916?). In January 1920 they were living on East Allendale Avenue in a house they rented. They later lived on New Street, Allendale; she lived there at the time of her death in October 1936. The Nelson White family moved into the former Pownall house on New Street in August 1940.

He was a safe mover in New York City and had worked for the York Safe and Lock Company for 12 years prior to his death. His brother was Eugene O. Pownall.

In addition to her three children, she was survived by a granddaughter, Mrs. Edith Eleanor Doyle, of Allendale.

children of William Metler Pownall & Mary Elizabeth

- William Metler Pownall, III, b. about 1874 NY. In January 1920 he was single, living with his mother, and was manager of a printing department. He was a member of the Allendale Fire Department. He moved, with Miss Bessie Pownall, from New Street to Hoboken, NJ in June 1940.
- Kenneth Pownall, m. Nov 1916 Flatbush, NY, **Jennie Edith Jacobs**, dau. of the late Mrs. Sarah E. Jacobs.
- Augusta Pownall, b. about 1877 NY. She was sin gle, living with her mother in January 1920. Mrs. Mary Pownall obituary in *The Ramsey Journal*, 22 Oct 1936; P.A.W. Files; 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Altendale , ED #1 (January 1920), Dwelling #167, Family #174

Price, George Rodman

son of Theodore R. Price & Georgette

b. about 1909 [Allendale?], NJ

d. 14 Nov 1993 FL

m. about 1935

Emilie Peters

dau. of -?- Peters & Emma d. 1984

They lived at 269 Park Avenue, Allendale. He retired at age 68, and they moved to Pompano Beach, FL. in the 1970s.

He graduated from the Allendale School 21 June 1923. He was a scoutmaster of Allendale Boy Scout Troop 59 1930-1931, and 1933-1934. He was a member of the Allendale Ambulance Corps. He worked as a news dealer and in Walter Temperlyn's pharmacy in Allendale.

She was an officer of the Junior Woman's Club of Allendale

children of George Price & Emilie Peters:

- Noreen Emelie Price, b. 7 Feb 1939; d. April 1939.
- George Gregory Price, b. June 1940; m. Evelyn Zukowski. He graduatedfrom the Allendale School 21 June 1954 and from Ramsey High School in 1958. He lived at Broadway, VA in 1993.
- Sally Richardson Price, b. about 1943-1944; m. -?- Burkam. She graduated from the Allendale
- School in 1957. She lived at Media, PA in 1993.

• **Thom Price**. He lived in Ramsey in 1993. P.A.W. Files; George Rodman Price obituary in *The Record*, 17 Nov 1993; George Rodman Price obituary in *The Town Journal* 24 Nov 1993

Price, Theodore Runyon

b. about 1874 NJ (Apr 1872 NJ¹)

d. Nov 1924

buried Valleau Cemetery, Ridgewood, NJ m. about 1902

Georgette (Etta¹)

b. about 1879 NY (Aug 1878 NJ¹)

In June 1905 they were living probably on Park Avenue in a house they rented. They lived at 209 Park Avenue, Allendale in a house they owned by the time of the 1910 Federal Census, in which he is listed as a butcher.

Theodore R. Price had a traveling meat market/butcher business in Allendale in 1917. In January 1920 he was a wagon driver for a lumber company.

At the time of the 1895 State Census and the 1900 Federal Census, Theodore R. Price was living with the household of Maria Powell on East Allendale Avenue, where he was a farm laborer.

In the 1905 State Census he was listed as a team-

children of Theodore R. Price & Georgette

• Ethel Powell Price, b. Aug 1902 NJ; m. Lemuel J. Webster. He was b. about 1889 Passaic, NJ; d. Jan 1967; buried George Washington Memorial Park, Paramus, NJ. She graduated from the Allendale School 21 June 1917. They lived at 207 Park Avenue, Allendale. He ran the Blue Churn Dairy Kitchen in Allendale in 1933. He was a department store section manager, and worked

for Bloomingdale's and Lord & Taylor in NYC, and Meyer Brothers in Paterson. They had no children.

- Edith Huyler Price, b. Aug 1904 NJ; m. Ralph Muzzio. She graduated from the Allendale School 19 June 1919.
- Theodore Runyon Price, Jr., b. about 1906 NJ.
- George Rodman Price, b. about 1909 NJ; d. 14
 Nov 1993 FL; m. about 1935 Emilie Peters.
- Woodrow Wilson Price, b. about 1910 NJ; m. -?-. He lived in Lafayette, NJ in Jan 1936.
- Frederick Price, b. about 1915 NJ. He graduated from the Allendale School 11 June 1931.
- Marian Price, b. about 1920-1921; m. Alfred Croissant. She graduated from the Allendale School 20 June 1934.

(1) 1905 New Jersey State Census, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, (June 1905) Dwelling #52, Family #56; 1895 New Jersey State Census, Orvil Township, Borough of Allendale, dwelling #94, family #99; 1910 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, dwelling #20, family #20; 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, ED #1 (January 1920), Dwelling #72, Family #78; P.A.W. Files

Pritchett, Samuel Mason

b. Feb 1860 VA

d. 20 Oct 1916 NYC

buried Wyckoff Cemetery

m. about 1887

Florence McCanless

b. Sep 1868 NY

d. Aug 1930 Paterson General Hosp., Paterson, NJ

They came to Allendale about 1893 and lived first as summer boarders in the Powell House on East Allendale Avenue. They bought the Katherine Harris house on Franklin Turnpike in 1900. They lived on Franklin Turnpike, Allendale in 1910.

In 1905 he was a salesman.

Living with them in June 1905 were David Barrow, widower, b. Sept 1837 NC; Sue Barrow, b. Jan 1876 NY, single, a bookkeeper; and William H. Jones, black, b. Aug 1883 NC, single, a butler. Living with them in 1910 was Daisy Barrow [Susan Livingston Barrow], 33, single, b. NY, Samuel's sister-in-law and half sister of Florence McCanless. At the time of the 1920 Federal Census in January 1920, two servants and Sue L. Barrow, 44, were living with Florence M. Pritchett, who was by then widowed. Sue L. Barrow was a private secretary to a Missionary Society.

She was the treasurer of the VIA Allendale Library Committee in 1917 and was elected treasurer of the Allendale Library Association 22 April 1919. She was a member of the Allendale Woman's Club

child of Samuel Mason Pritchett &

Florence McCanless:

Samuel Mason Pritchett, Jr., b. Feb 1889 NC; m.
 1 Apr 1916 Philadelphia, Mary Dancy Goodwin.

He graduated from the Allendale School in 1902. 1905 New Jersey State Census, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, (June 1905) Dwelling #99, Family #105; 1910 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen

County, Borough of Allendale, dwelling #134, family #145; Florence McCanless Pritchett obituary in *The Ramsey Journal* 21 Aug 1930; Samuel Pritchett obituary in *The Ramsey Journal*, 26 Oct 1916; P.A.W. Files; 1920 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, ED #1 (January 1920), Dwelling #107, Family #113

Pritchett, Samuel Mason, Jr.

son of Samuel Mason Pritchett &

Florence McCanless

b. Feb 1889 NC

d. about Aug 1934

m. 1 April 1916 Wayne Ave. Baptist Church, Germantown, Philadelphia

Mary Dancy Goodwin

dau. of John Goodwin

They lived in Cranford, NJ after their marriage and came to Allendale about 1930, at the time of his mother's death. They lived at 264 Franklin Turnpike, Allendale in the former home of his parents.

He graduated from the Allendale School in 1902. She was of Germantown, Philadelphia at the time of their marriage.

children of Samuel Mason Pritchett, Jr. & Mary Dancy Goodwin:

- Dancy Pritchett, m. (1) Oct 1939 Episcopal Church of the Epiphany, Allendale, Robert Leary, son of Mr. & Mrs. William Leary of Sea Girt, NJ and Greenwich, CT. He was a short story writer. They planned to live in Hollywood, CA. They were divorced, and she m. (2) 12 Oct 1950 New York City, John Wallace Foster, Jr., of Ridgewood (he d. 1974). They had children, S. Stephen Foster, Brant Pritchett Foster, and David Barrow Foster (who d. in 1972, aged 19). In February 1984 she lived in Los Gatos, CA.
- Florence McCanless Pritchett, d. 1965; m. (1) 31 Aug 1940 Our Lady of Mount Carmel Church,



Florence Pritchett, about 1930, Allendale.

Ridgewood, NJ, Richard Monroe Canning, son of Franklin V. Canning of Arleigh Road, Douglaston, L.I., NY. She m. (2?) **Earl E.** T. Smith. She graduated from the Allendale School 20 June 1934. She was a Powers model by June 1937 (and later was director of the Powers Charm School). By 1947 she was a radio person ality (guesting on "Leave it to the Girls" and substituting on "Dorothy and Dick,"

as well as starring in her own show as "Barbara Wells." She ran her own public relations office in Rockefeller Center, NYC and was a fashion editor and assistant woman's editor and feature writer for the *New York Journal-American*. She dated, about 1947, future U.S. President John F. Kennedy.

• Samuel Mason Pritchett, III ("Daisy"). He graduated from the Allendale School 18 June 1936 and from the Ridgewood High School in June

P.A.W. Files; Samuel M. Pritchett obituary in *The Ramsey Journal*, 16 Aug 1934; "Florence Pritchett on WOR Program" in *The Ramsey Journal* 15 May 1947; "Mrs. Dancy Pritchett Leary is Bride..." in *The Ramsey Journal* 19 Oct 1950; *Allendale History & Heritage* Feb 1984, p. 1

Pulis, Abraham D. (Pullis)

b. abt. 1815 NJ (1817 per K. Paulsen)

d. 1866

m. 14 Nov 1838 Lutheran Church, Saddle River & Ramapo

Margaret Straut

b. Feb 1817 NJ

d. 1908

At the time of their marriage, they were both living at Masonicus. They are listed in the 1860 Federal Census, living in Hohokus Township; he is listed as a farmer.

The house of A.D. Pulis is shown on the 1861 Hopkins-Corey Map (where it appears to be located in the area of the west side of East Crescent Avenue in the Ramsey-Allendale vicinity). According to Kay Paulsen, They lived in a house just north of 209 E. Crescent Avenue. The house was shown, labelled "Pulis" on the 1876 Walker's Atlas of Bergen County. All that remained of the house in 1992 was a laid-up stone well close to Crescent Avenue.

<u>children of Abraham Pulis & Margaret Straut:</u>

- David H. Pulis, b. abt. 1841 NJ.
- Mary J. Pulis, b. abt. 1843 NJ.
- John J. Pulis, b. abt. 1846 NJ.

Margaret A. Pulis, b. 24 Apr 1851 Allendale; d. 26
 Jan 1943; m. 11 Nov 1870 James J. Gamble.

1860 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Hohokus Twp., dwelling 496, family #569; Westervelt, Bergen County Marriages, p. 83; "The Allendale Quackenbushes and Gambles and Some of Their Houses" by Kay Paulsen, in Feb. 1992 issue of Allendale History and Heritage, the newsletter of the Allendale Historical Society

Pulling, Ezra Reed

m.

Mary Elizabeth Creeley (or Coventree?)

Living with them at the time of the 1880 Federal Census were Wilfreld M. [Winifred?], 17, step-daughter, single; Emma Garwood, 30, sister-in-law; and Margaret Fitzpaterick, 25, (boarder?).

children of Ezra Pulling & Mary E.

Harriet Reed Pulling, b. 18 Aug 1864 Rahway,
 NJ; d. 13 Mar 1926 Allendale; buried Valleau

Cemetery, Ridgewood, NJ; m. 7 Oct 1885Rahway, NJ, **Albert A. L. Zabriskie**. He m. (2) Laura A. Hagadorn.

1880 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, [Hohokus Township?], dwelling #44, family #47; P.A.W. Files

Pullis, Albert Z.

son of John Jacob Pullis & Ella G.

b. Oct 1872 NJ

m. (1) about 1896

Jane A.

m. (2)

Maude A. H.

He and his wife were living with his parents in 1900; he was a clerk. He was single in 1910, living with his parents, and was a salesman for a plush factory.

He was elected to the Allendale Board of Education in March 1904.
P.A.W. Files

Pullis, John Jacob (Jake; Jacob John?)

son of John W. Pullis

b. July 1846 NJ (1845¹)

d. (prob) Feb 1914 Allendale m. about 1872

Ella G. -?-

b. Dec 1850 NJ

They lived at 104 Park Avenue, Allendale. He was adding an addition onto his house in April 1894.

He was a blacksmith, by 1880 running his shop as part of the paint, wheelwright and blacksmith shop run by Henry & Joseph Mallinson on the site on the west side of Franklin Turnpike across from where Archer Hall was built. In June 1905 he was listed as a carriage blacksmith in the State Census. He had his own shop in 1910. He was elected to the Allendale Borough Council spring 1897.

children of John J. Pullis & Ella G.

- Albert Z. Pullis, b. Oct 1872 NJ; m. about 1896 Jane A. -?-. He and his wife were living with his parents in 1900 and 1905; he was a clerk. He was single in 1910, living with his parents, and was a salesman for a plush factory.
- **John A. Pulis**, b. about 1873
- Anna Bella Pulis, b. 1878; d. 27 June 1878, aged 5 mos
- Child Pullis, d. before 1910 (prob. before 1895; not listed in 1895 census)

(1) 1905 New Jersey State Census, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, (June 1905) Dwelling #120, Family #127; 1900 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, Dwelling #120, family #127; 1910 Federal Census, New Jersey, Bergen County, Borough of Allendale, dwelling #6, family #6; 1895 New Jersey State Census, Orvil Township, Borough of Allendale, dwelling #14, family #14

Quackenbush, Abraham

son of Abraham Quackenbush & Susannah Helling b. 27 Nov 1736